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Welcome and Introductions

William “Bill” Robertson, Chair, Governor’s Workforce Investment Board (GWIB), called the meeting to order at 3:35 p.m., and welcomed Board members and guests. 

Minutes

A motion was made and passed to approve the minutes from the June 16, 2010 Board meeting. A second motion was made and passed to approve Board meeting dates and Executive Committee conference call dates for 2011.  
GWIB Transitions

Mr. Robertson announced several transitions including the following Board reappointments:

· Gino J. Gemignani, Jr., representing the construction industry;

· Ronald R. Peterson, representing the healthcare industry;

· Harold Stinger, representing the Aerospace industry;

· Martha A. Smith, Ph.D., representing the community college system; and

· Margaret A. Thomas representing the Community-Based Organization community.

Mr. Robertson thanked all of the members for their continued service.  
He also recognized Brian Wilbon, who will be replacing Brenda Donald on the Board, as Interim Secretary for the Maryland Department of Human Resources (DHR.)  
Mr. Robertson also recognized Ray Hoy, President of Wor-Wic Community College and GWIB member since February of 2005.  Mr. Hoy is stepping down after five years of service to the GWIB. The Board agreed that Mr. Hoy has been an outstanding and committed Board member, giving his time to serve on several key GWIB committees including the Education Industry and Adult Learning Transition Committees. Mr. Robertson thanked Ray, and called him forward to present him with a citation from the Governor.  He went on to introduce and welcome to the Board, Dr. Stephen (Steve) Pannill, President of Cecil Community College and Chair of the Community College Presidents Association.  Dr. Pannill will replace Mr. Hoy and was recognized as active in local and regional workforce issues. 

Finally, Mr. Robertson recognized Eric Seleznow, Executive Director, GWIB, and announced that Eric will be moving on to a new position in Washington, D.C.  He thanked Eric for his three and one half years of service to the GWIB, and noted that a reception following the meeting will be held in Mr. Seleznow’s honor.  Mr. Robertson then recognized Secretary Sanchez’s appointment of Elisabeth Sachs as Interim Executive Director of GWIB. Ms. Sachs has been the Policy Director at DLLR since 2007. She has been actively engaged in a variety of workforce policy and program issues including the Skills2Compete Maryland initiative, the Workforce Sub-Cabinet, and the Adult Learning and Correctional Education transition process. 

Secretary Sanchez then introduced the new Acting Assistant Secretary of DLLR’s Division of Workforce Development and Adult Learning (DWDAL), Paulette Francois.  Ms. Francois joined DLLR in 2007 as DWDAL's Director of Discretionary Grants.  Mr. Sanchez announced that DLLR will use a head hunting firm to fill both the Deputy Secretary and GWIB Executive Director positions.

Healthcare Reform Workforce Planning Grant

Mr. Robertson reported that as part of the federal health reform package passed earlier this year, GWIB staff submitted a healthcare workforce grant application to U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Human Resources and Services Administration (USDHHS/HRSA.)  The grant requires state workforce boards to lead a one-year effort to map out a workforce blueprint to expand the primary care healthcare workforce by 10-25 percent over the next 10 years to accommodate the move than 400,000 Marylanders expected to be covered under the new plan.  Several Board members were asked to write letters of commitment to participate in this project and Mr. Robertson thanked those who offered their support. He noted that subsequent implementation grants may be awarded to continue work stemming from the planning grants.

Adult Learning Transition Final Report

Mr. Robertson shared that the GWIB was asked by the Workforce Creation and Adult Education Transition Council to provide oversight of the Adult and Correctional Education transition process to ensure the smooth transition of programs and services.  Ably led by Fred Mason, the oversight committee’s work is done and the final report completed.  Mr. Robertson asked Fred Mason to offer the highlights and summary of the report.  Mr. Mason shared that incredible collaboration between agencies occurred during the transition of services, physical move, etc.  The 18-month transition ran smoothly.  Correctional Education and GED testing, which experienced early challenges, have overcome those to the benefit of the clients and the departments, and they have now increased the number of GEDs issued and reduced the time lag for issuance. Secretary Sanchez recognized Mr. Mason and the Executive Committee members for their roles in making this a smooth transition, specifically thanking the Maryland State Department of Education (MSDE), DLLR, and GWIB for their contributions.  A motion was made and passed to accept the report.

Skills2Compete Program Update

Mr. Robertson shared that the GWIB leadership on the Skills2Compete Maryland (S2C) project has been incredible, and that Maryland should be proud to have a Governor who directly supports this initiative and has made it a priority. He then asked Mr. Seleznow for an update on S2C, who shared that the latest summary of the work done during the first year was included in the board packets.  He also shared that the GWIB had received several requests for the Lt. Governor to make presentations to groups and is happy to do so.
Program Updates

Maryland Energy Sector Partnership (MESP) Update

Mr. Robertson introduced Katherine Magruder, Executive Director of the Maryland Clean Energy Center, who gave the update on the MESP grant. She recognized grant partners in the room, and shared that Bernie Reynolds, GWIB’s Project manager has done an outstanding job managing the project, which is about six months into a three-year grant period.  She described the four consortia working together on this grant and the Steering Committee’s work to meet the required outcomes of the grant.  She gave a summary of expenditures, obligations, and the breakdown of the LWIBs participation, all with the goal of training aligned with workforce demand.  Ms. Magruder then asked Mr. Will Anderson, Chief Technology Officer for the Maryland Business Roundtable for Education (MBRT), to summarize the current outreach programs in support of the MESP grant.  He shared that: 100,000 copies of BeWhatIWanttobe.com magazines will be circulated to One-Stops Career Centers, high schools, and state agencies; and that the MBRT has over 3000 volunteers available to make presentations to the public on this program. Additionally, a new website: Jobs for a Healthy Planet, will soon launch and serve as a resource for training opportunities, job profiles, videos and links to the various partners to promote the training.  

Longitudinal Data System Grant Update

Mr. Seleznow followed up with a brief summary of the Longitudinal Data System (LDS) grant application to the U.S. Department of Labor. The LDS grant will provide DLLR with the capability to 1) expand and extend current systems; 2) improve linkages with educational systems; 3) complete and publicize extensive longitudinal analysis and research with its systems; and (4) develop user-friendly platforms to show performance data and analytical reports about education and workforce service providers.
Maryland Center for Construction Education and Innovation (MCCEI) Update

Mr. Robertson provided an update on the work of MCCEI and shared that the focus of Center had turned to the green building programs. Mr. Seleznow directed the Board to the article in the packets on Board member Martin Knott’s company and workforce initiatives, as well as commended the work of the Center and Board Member Gino J. Gemignani, Jr. for his work linking education and training to align with employer demand. MCCEI recently mapped construction education and training programs in each Maryland county.

CyberSecurity Industry Initiative Update

Mr. Seleznow shared that Board members Bel Leong-Hong and Larry Letow, will serve as Co-Chairs of the CyberSecurity Industry Initiative Committee. Ms. Leong-Hong shared several of the challenges the committee faces in this work, including looking at career pathways, to dovetail education and training to meet that demand.  Ms. Leong-Hong shared that Maryland has a unique opportunity with the National CyberSecurity Center for Excellence being housed at NIST in Gaithersburg, Maryland that will address the industry’s training and workforce needs.  The first meeting of the CyberSecurity Industry Initiative will be held in November 2010.
DLLR Updates

Secretary Sanchez provided an overview of the new MWE system made possible through a $4 million ARRA grant. The grant, which was used to upgrade the state job search system, uses a jobs posting spidering technology to access more than 75,000 job postings.  The old system posted approximately 10,000 openings.  It is expected that the Governor will make a formal announcement next week on the new and improved MWE.

Secretary Sanchez also shared that the largest portion of ARRA funds went to the local WIBs to support local area employment and training efforts. The Secretary provided an update on LWIB expenditures, with Acting Assistant Secretary Francois adding that Maryland has obligated all USDOL ARRA funds, and is not in jeopardy of losing any of the federal funds.

Veterans Priority of Service Update
Mr. Robertson shared that our nations veterans and their affected spouses, who are using our One-Stop Career Centers more and more, should and do receive priority of service in accessing workforce programs and services. The USDOL has issued new guidance on this matter that requires state and local areas to develop their own policies consistent with the federal policy.  DLLR has issued a new policy and is looking for the Board’s support and approval of the new policy.  Generally, the policy requires all local WIBs/One-Stop Career Centers to develop a local veteran’s priority of service policy.  The policy extends priority of service to veterans and eligible spouses, provides for more outreach and signage to be posted in all One-Stop Career Centers.  Additionally, each LWIB’s is required to submit a plan to be reviewed by DLLR.  Mr. Robertson made the motion to adopt the Veterans Priority of Service policy for Maryland. The motion passed, and outcomes of this new policy will be reviewed at the December Board Meeting.

Mr. Robertson motioned to adjourn the meeting. The motion was passed.
Mr. Seleznow then thanked the group for their support of workforce development in Maryland, and the Governor for his support of the progressive work of the Board, which creates a unique opportunity for Maryland.

Meeting adjourned at 5:30pm.
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